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Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 21st issue of Fed News and welcome to summer, what summer I hear you say. 
Many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from Branches telling us about the excellent work they are doing locally. Please keep them coming.  
NFBUK also publishes Fed Talk bi-monthly which is a social network where members can air their views on internal issues specific to the organisation and its work. For more information about Fed Talk, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or phone 01924 291313. 
Please keep all your articles and reports for Fed News coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the September 2015 issue is Tuesday 8th September.
You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
Last Saturday, 4th July, we held our Annual General Meeting and Conference in Birmingham thanks to Mike Hughes and West Midlands Branch, who were excellent hosts. Apart from the boring legal bit, the day was most interesting.  We had our usual awards with Dr Fred Reid being presented with the Grimshaw Award for his lifetime work on behalf of blind people.  Sarah Gayton, our new development worker, introduced her interim report on her findings on what were the most important issues of the day for members. In the afternoon we had an excellent debate on streetscapes and how we can get our voice heard by decision makers.  More of this to come. 
RNIB “Who put that there” report:
Since the 6th July the RNIB have been running their “Who Put That There” Campaign.  I have appended the Word version of this report to the end of this newsletter for everyone to read as I am aware that some people don’t have access to online reports.  I hope you find this report interesting.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
Executive Reports:

NFBUK 2015 Annual General Meeting and Conference: 
Douglas Gilroy, President
The 2015 AGM was held on Saturday 4th July in the premises of Focus Birmingham and ran from 10am to 3.20pm. Members were welcomed to the venue by Mike Hughes on behalf of our host West Midlands Branch. President, Douglas Gilroy, thanked Mike Hughes and West Midlands Branch for all their hospitality, both last night’s meal and social get together and everything today. 
Douglas paid tribute to Mike Hughes & Val Humphries of West Midlands Branch for all their work on behalf of the Federation, as they were demitting office at the close of the AGM. David Bates was also thanked for looking after our finances over a number of years during his term of office as General Treasurer. However, we are pleased that David is remaining as an ordinary Executive Council (EC) member. A warm welcome was extended to the incoming new EC members: Andrew Hodgson of London Branch as Vice President; Karl Farrell of London Branch as Honorary General Treasurer; Jim McKay of West of Scotland Branch as an ordinary EC member. The new reformed EC team will continue the process of modernising and driving forward the Federation as a much needed and necessary vital campaigning organisation and the voice of blind people.

Members were invited to join with Douglas in thanking Julia Roche, our dedicated administrative worker, for all the help and assistance she provides to all of us throughout the year and for single handed running the office. The newest employee – Sarah Gayton, our new development worker, was introduced. Sarah has been engaging with Branches and seeking their views and would give her interim results later on in the day.  Hopefully, Sarah in collaboration with the EC will manage to recruit new members, increase our profile and assist in the  delivery of our campaigns more effectively and efficiently than hitherto. Douglas then declared the AGM open.

There followed the roll call and apologies, including from our accountant David Stewart CA. Acknowledgement of deceased members since 2014 AGM with particular reference to Sir Duncan Watson KBE, a past President of the Federation.  A minute’s silence in their memory was then observed. The Minutes of the 2014 AGM and the 2014 financial accounts were approved and David Stewart was re-appointed examiner of books. Officers’ reports and verbal updates were approved.

Presentation of certificates & awards:

Block & Gavel For most money donated to central funds per member in 2014: Winner - West Midlands Branch.

Russell Endean Rosebowl awarded to the Branch for new ordinary recruited members for 2014: Winner - West Midlands Branch.

Paul Otten Award presented to those who produce audio content for the benefit of blind and partially sighted people in recognition of their good work. Highly commended - Looking Good".   Winner - Colchester & District Talking Newspaper, who produced a classic mix of newspaper stories that they lifted from the printed page very well and which covered a wide range of topics.

President’s Cup awarded to a Branch in recognition of their local campaigning work: Winner – Leeds Branch.
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Grimshaw Award presented to an individual in recognition of an individual or lifetime outstanding work on behalf of blind and partially sighted people. Winner – Dr Fred Reid.
Sarah Gayton then presented her Development Worker’s interim report, which was followed by questions and discussion on the future development of the organisation. 
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Following lunch there was a workshop entitled: “How can we make our streets safer?  
The motion was: “For many years NFBUK has campaigned to make our streetscape and pavements safe places for blind and partially sighted people to go about their daily business. Now, the very pavements we walk on are becoming more congested and in some cases, removed and replaced by shared spaces. How can we get our voices heard when government are passing responsibility down to individual Local Authorities?” 
David Bates spoke about shared spaces, Douglas Gilroy spoke about traffic signals and the key speaker was Richard Hayes, CEO of the Institute of Highway Engineers. This was an interesting, informative and positive workshop and hopefully in the future we will be able to work more jointly and collaboratively in addressing some of the problems facing us in the built environment. After a vote of thanks, the AGM was declared closed.
Notes on the EC Meeting Held on Thursday 25 June 2015:
Andrew Hodgson, Vice President
The following were the main topics discussed:

· EBU Conference: This will take place in October and it was decided that Douglas would attend as part of the UK delegation (funded by RNIB), Jill would attend as a delegate (funded by Southend Branch) and that Andrew would attend as an observer (paid for by central funds).

· It was noted that we had written to Guide Dogs to lend support to their Pavement Parking Campaign and Sarah will keep up contact with them.  However, since the response to our approaches have been minimal it was decided that we would also write to their Chief Executive to emphasise our support.

· The EC will be sending a complaint to the EU as part of our campaign against shared surfaces.

· The Treasurer urged that in future all expenses should be submitted to Head Office on the appropriate claim form.  He also urged EC members to encourage their Branches to make donations to central funds.
· Campaigns: Jill reported that it has been agreed that Head Office will be writing to manufacturers of silent vehicles to inform them of our needs.  Campaign priorities will be finalised after Sarah’s report at the AGM after which the next Campaigns Committee will take place.

· Andrew was appointed to replace Hans Cohn as our representative on the Right to Read Campaign.

· It was decided that the matter of a replacement for Val as PRO would be discussed after the AGM.

· Val was thanked for her work as PRO and Mike was thanked for his valuable input as an EC member.  Jill was thanked for her work in her role as Vice-President and Andrew was congratulated on his appointment to that post.

A profile of Dr Fred Reid, winner of the NFBUK Grimshaw Award 2015:

Emeritus Reader Fred Reid: 
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I was born in Glasgow in 1937. My parents were Communists and I learned from them to speak up fearlessly for what is right.
At age fourteen I went blind and finished my schooling at The Royal Blind School, Edinburgh. My novel The Panopticon, gives an impression of that rather mixed experience.

In 1958 I went up to Edinburgh University, where I studied history and law. In 1962 I graduated with first class honours in history and went to The Queen's College, Oxford, where I obtained my doctorate in 1967.
Meanwhile I married my wife, Etta, who was also blind and had just qualified as a physiotherapist. We have three sighted children and several grandchildren.
Between 1966 and 1997 I lectured in history at the University of Warwick. During that time I published my biography of Keir Hardie, essays on Scottish coal miners in the nineteenth century and critical essays on Thomas Hardy. After retirement came the book about my grandfather, In Search of Willie Patterson: a Scottish Soldier in the Age of Imperialism, and The Panopticon.
At a very early stage I resolved to speak up for the rights of blind people. I served as President of the National Federation of the Blind and Partially Sighted from 1972 to 1975 and as a trustee of The Royal National Institute OF the Blind (RNIB) from 1974 to 1987 (and again from 1999 to 2006). In 1970 I helped to form The Association of Blind and Partially Sighted Teachers and Students and edited its Bulletin for several years.
The rights of blind people could not be divorced from those of disabled people generally and I served on the executives of The Disablement Income Group and the Disability Alliance.

Among the fruits of this work were several ground breaking government programmes, including:

· Disability Living Allowance

· Access to Work
· mainstream education for visually impaired children,
and, in addition the first inclusive college for visually impaired students, opened by RNIB at Loughborough.

I continue the struggle and my ambition is to see the rate of unemployment among blind and partially sighted people drop well below the current level of seventy-five percent.

My interest in history and literature is still very much alive. I lecture to family history groups. Signs of the Times: Ideas of History in the Novels of Thomas Hardy is work in progress.

Over the years my interests have included mountaineering, classical music and theatre, but best of all has been my family.

 
Research Interests

· 19th century English social history

· History and literature

 
Publications

· 'Socialist Sunday Schools in Britain, 1892-1939', International Review of Social History, 1966, pp. 19ff

· Keir Hardie: the Making of a Socialist (Croom Helm, 1978)

· 'Art and Ideology in Far from the Madding Crowd', in Thomas Hardy Annual, No. IV, ed. N. Page (London, 1986) pp. 91ff

· 'Thomas Hardy Humanism and History', The Thomas Hardy Year Book, No. 27, Ed. G. Stevens Cox and E. Howitt Toucan Press, 1998) pp. 26ff

· 'Wayfarers And Seafarers: Ideas of History in the Mayor of Casterbridge', Thomas Hardy Journal, 13,1, (1997) pp. 47ff

· In Search of Willie Patterson: a Scottish Soldier in the Age of Imperialism (Cualann P., 2002)

· The Panopticon: a Novel (unpublished, 2006)

· Papers on the Future of Supported Employment for Blind and Partially Sighted People (unpublished, 2005-6)”

News:

RNIB Scotland Rebels Against Move to English Charity:

8th July 2015 by Susan Smith, Third Force News
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RNIB Scotland's employment learning centre is one of the services that is likely to be transferred to Action for Blind People.

RNIB Scotland staff have put forward an alternative plan to its London office in a bid to prevent staff transferring to English Action for Blind People.
Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Staff at RNIB Scotland are rebelling against London plans to transfer their employment to charity Action for Blind People.

TFN has learned that senior staff and committee members have put forward an alternative plan for the future of the Scottish arm of the charity.
Action for Blind People, which has a separate charity number and different terms and conditions to RNIB, is a wholly owned subsidiary of RNIB.
RNIB Scotland staff understand that they all 225 of them, including director John Legg, will report to Action for Blind People, which currently runs services in England, under the new plans.
However, they are worried the organisation doesn’t currently operate in Scotland and has no understanding of the different health environment or of working with the Scottish Parliament.

A source told TFN: “It feels like some backroom deal has been done to sell off RNIB Scotland. Our chair, director, committee and all the staff are unhappy with the move as nobody understands why it’s happening; they’ve not provided us with any compelling reason as to why this will strengthen the organisation.
“We’ve been told that this will bring us together under a single umbrella, but we’re already together under the RNIB umbrella.

The source added: “This is the worst possible time to bring in an English charity with no experience of the Scottish health envrionment, if they’re that unattuned to what is going on in Scotland, what will this mean for RNIB Scotland?”

Staff are already in consultation with trade unions Unison and Unite over the issue and negotiations are ongoing. 
RNIB’s London office told TFN it is still consulting about whether all RNIB Scotland staff will move to Action of Blind People or not.
However, staff who are transferred will retain RNIB terms and conditions under TUPE (transfer of undertakings) laws and it is believed at least some elements of the existing operation will still operate under the name RNIB Scotland. It also said the RNIB Scotland committee will continue to exist.

A spokesman said: “Should the transfer go ahead Action for Blind People will carry out a governance review from September 2015 as one of the main pieces of feedback from committee members was that they would want to have a strengthened role.
“The governance review would help us determine what that role is and would involve current committee members within it.”

Currently, RNIB Scotland and Action for Blind People are registered as separate charities with Scotland’s charity regulator. RNIB’s London office denied that this move would mean the effective closure of RNIB Scotland and didn’t rule out a formal merger between RNIB and Action for Blind People at some point.
He said: “Ultimately all services delivered by the RNIB group of charities remain part of RNIB including those managed by Action for Blind People.

“The evolving nature of our relationship means we're always open to reviewing things to improve how we work together.”
A 45-year-old blind man was rushed to hospital after a mobility scooter hit and run crash on the Isle of Wight:
Rebecca Pearson, Tuesday 26 May 2015 

A blind man was rushed to hospital after a hit and run crash involving a mobility scooter. 
It is the second time a pedestrian has been injured by a scooter in two weeks. 
The 45-year-old had been walking along the pavement towards a bus stop in Queens Road, Ryde when the scooter careered into him. 
The scooter continued along the pavement without stopping. 

The pedestrian suffered cuts to his leg and was later rushed to hospital with complications. 
It comes just two weeks after a pensioner was left with a broken ankle and knee after being run over several times with a mobility scooter in the Portswood area of Southampton. 
A 66-year-old man from Southampton was later questioned in relation to this attack but police enquiries are still underway. 

Now police are calling for witnesses after the hit and run incident which happened at 9.20pm on April 24 on the Isle of Wight. 
PC Phil Mears said: “The man suffered an injury to his leg which later became more serious and required an extended stay in hospital for treatment. 

“I appreciate this incident happened a month ago, but I hope someone will recognise the circumstances. 

“The man is not able to provide us with a further description of the scooter or driver

Eastbourne Weekend: Voices in Action:

London Branch of the National Federation of the Blind of the UK would like to invite you to our 40th annual weekend at the Afton Hotel, Eastbourne with full board from and including dinner on Friday 6th to and including breakfast on Monday 9th November 2015. 

On Friday evening Dolly and Scarlett McLoughlin will be introducing us to a new cocktail to build up our strength for the coming weekend. 
On Saturday morning Michi, Mo and Colin (featuring fiddle, banjo and guitar), want you to join them in a great range of popular choruses and songs. On Saturday afternoon there will be another chance to loosen your tonsils with the third visit of Ali Bishop and her Angels with Attitude Choir. On

Saturday evening, DJ Michael McEnery will again provide plenty more music for dancing. 
On Sunday morning, Giles Abbot will lead a session of traditional storytelling. On Sunday afternoon, Paul McLoughlin will delight you with a wide selection of poetry. On Sunday evening, Christina Finlayson will once again be able to test our knowledge in a scintillating quiz. 

Don’t forget the raffle and bonus ball which you can all participate in.

This weekend will be a busy one with opportunities to sing, listen and participate in activities. 

The price for twin and double-bedded en-suite rooms which must be shared by two people is £122 per person. There are a limited number of sole occupancy twin-bedded en-suite rooms available for £140. 

This will again be a very popular weekend and rooms are already being taken up very quickly so, if you wish to join us, it is advisable to make your booking without delay. Please make your cheque payable to ‘Eastbourne  Weekends’ and send it to Ted Herbert, 39 Priory Avenue, Sudbury Hill,  Wembley, HA0 2SB. His telephone number is 020 8908 0232, and his email address is tedherbert@mmt21.f9.co.uk 

The hub of the action in London:
Chris Brady, Deputy PRO London Branch NFBUK
With the recent appointment of a further member of staff at Head Office the action in NFBUK has taken a whole new direction.  There was some resistance to the new appointment on the grounds of financial reasons, some people believing that we as an organisation are still not completely out of the woods when it comes to our ability to carry on viably as a credible organisation.  During the past three months I have become convinced that for people to succeed whether it be as an organisation or individually, perception by others is crucial to our success.

However, there is a hive of industry which throughout the recent turbulent history of NFBUK has remained resolute to its goal and is, no doubt, on the brink of bringing forth results which can only help NFBUK as a whole.  This is the hub of activity situated in the capital known as the London Branch of NFBUK.  To truly evaluate its success and progress we have to firstly remember that the London Branch is in a unique position to show by its actions just how it as a Branch is striving to help the organisation as a whole to succeed in these troubled times.

Just recently through the efforts of members of the Branch some notable speakers have been invited to speak at the monthly Branch meetings held at the headquarters of the RNIB which have stimulated interest among those who attend these meetings.  Only at the last meeting there was a good reception for Sarah Gayton and the special speaker for that day who adequately demonstrated that it is through action that things are done.

Below is a sample of the last minutes of the meeting in June and May to illustrate the point just made:

“The meeting was preceded from 5.15pm with a discussion between members and Sarah Gayton, NFBUK Development Worker, in which Sarah was able to obtain the individual views of members about the Federation.”

Guest Speaker: Richard Freeman who said he would like to talk about his reflections on his 71 years of existence. Richard was born in 1944 the youngest of 3 brothers and many of you will know them. All of them are totally blind.  He was born in Ireland where they had no idea of the diagnosis of their blindness. When Frank was born, they assured his parents that it was a 'one off' and would never happen again. But they were wrong. Peter came along and Richard was a bit of an accident, but he is glad of that. The family came over to England in 1947. Frank and Peter had already started their education. Richard was only 3 years old when they came over and he joined Sunshine House in Northwood, which was run by a Miss Clark, who subsequently moved to East Grinstead. Richard’s mother was a very forceful lady and mainly got what she wanted, he likes to think that he had got some of her skills, so in 1947 Richard went to East Grinstead.  

Richard has been lucky in his life, he has also been lazy and at times very hard working, he has also been kind and dreadfully cruel to some people. He has also had some dramatic failures and some great successes, so it is a tapestry of great interest. 

Some of the things he is going to share with us you will probably be surprised that he has a view and he knows he is going to upset some people and please others in his views and opinions, sometimes quite forthright. That has been the engine of his life and given so much value to him.  

The RNIB were very keen that Richard should go to school as soon as he got to England, but Richard's Mother said no, other children don't go to school until they are aged 5 and he is going to stay at home until he is 5. In those days disability was a difficult situation to cope with.  Blindness in particular meant that people were very cosseted and weren't given the opportunity to move around and gain the confidence that is needed in early life in physical achievement and in mental attitude.  

At East Grinstead they had pedal cars, bars which they could slide down, a donkey, paddling pool and a situation where the children were allowed to climb up on frames and jump off them. The children did things as a community and would not have been enjoyed if they had stayed at home, they benefitted greatly from it. 

Richard has always enjoyed working, it earned him money and it keeps him in touch with people. He did in fact retire once and he returned to work because he hated retirement.  He has strongly held opinions which helped and hindered him throughout his life. He has strong views about what is the best things for blind and partially sighted people, some people will agree and some will disagree with what he thinks.

After East Grinstead he went to North House, then onto Linden Lodge under the tutorage of Mr John who used to take under his wing those people he thought would pass the 11 plus for Worcester or Chorleywood. Mr John had great success at Linden Lodge and got a huge number of people in the early 1960's through to Worcester.
Richard was extremely lucky, he is not academically bright, he took the 11 plus and, because he already had 2 brothers at Worcester, and the number of vacancies was the highest of any year he has ever known before or since, he scraped through.  The thing he thinks is sad is the attitude that people generally thought Worcester boys were arrogant and snobby. He came to realise how this was instilled in people’s minds when on holiday with Mike Brace. Richard explained that the boys came from every social background, there were miners sons, others who had to have all their clothes paid for by their Council, a tremendous mixture of people.  Richard feels this added to the enjoyment and value of this school and promoted to what he believes is a Grammar School principle.  

Because he was always such a duffer he was always at the bottom of the class, although there was another boy alongside him who really struggled. Richard developed a personality that kept him in the focus of his peers. Generally a person who is not doing too well tends to get picked upon and disregarded and maybe has a difficult social life.

Fortunately, he was reasonably good at sport and developed this personality. This hardness, to not be overwhelmed by the fact that he was next to bottom of the class, that has done so well for him in later life.  He did learn that you can't have a bad attitude to work. You actually have to knuckle down and graft and have to make your way.  Because he didn't whilst at school, he had the cane more than any other boy had ever had and, of course, that record will never be beaten now because they don't do such things. Generally he had to occupy a presence that was mischievous and rather badly behaved in order to retain a popularity among his peers. He left after O Levels, whilst most others stayed and went onto University and further education. He then thought what he was going to do. 

The family had a smallholding which they thought could accommodate the 3 brothers, they worked in factories on packing pies, assembly work, really boring and were actually paid less than other people , although their performance of packing pies was every bit as good, and in many ways better than many others. This would not happen these days. It wasn't a great success because there was no way that 3 brothers of any description were going to make enough money out of 20 acres to deliver an income worthwhile. 

In 1966 he got married and the smallholding was sold and the money evenly distributed between the three brothers. He then had a grocery shop which was a wonderful experience. It had the destiny of failure but it was an experience that was very helpful. The reasons for that were firstly, Supermarkets were just beginning to establish themselves and their small grocery shop had a turnover of about £300 per week. Secondly, as a V.I. person you can't work as quickly as a sighted person. But he did his best, he would slice the bacon, cut and weigh the cheese, Braille the labels on the front of the shelves and keep all the fruit in alphabetical order, so he could find the tin of peaches if the customer didn't get it themselves. The shop venture failed after about 3½ years but fortunately, they had bought the property Freehold so were able to stay. 

Richard was assisted by the RNIB Home Workers Scheme. A man called Mr Humphries assisted in the modification of the shop. The RNIB were quite positive in those times, particularly assisting home workers in piano tuning, basket making and chair making weaving and renovation work.  

From our May meeting we had a very informative session with our guest Speakers: Tony O'Connor from London Councils and Alan McDonald, Contract Manager from Taxi Card City Fleet. Tony explained that London Councils is a London wide organisation that is funded by all 33 London Boroughs to manage services centrally on their behalf including the Taxi Card and freedom pass schemes. He explained that the Taxi Card scheme was jointly funded by the 33 London Boroughs and TFL (Transport for London) who also make a significant contribution. He said there were about 70,000 taxi card users in London. Blind persons or anyone on the higher rate of mobility is automatically eligible to join the scheme otherwise the criteria for joining the scheme will be dependent on the criteria set by the borough in which the applicant lives. 

Taxi card members receive a monthly or yearly allocation of reduced cost taxi rides depending on their degree of disability and the generosity of their Borough. This can typically vary from 24 to 104 journeys per year. Taxis can be booked online or by phone and you can also indicate how you wish to be advised when the Taxi has arrived e.g. by phone or by the driver ringing the doorbell. It is also possible to hail or pick up one of the scheme vehicles in the street if you or someone else manages to find one for you.  Taxi rides are typically subsidised up to a maximum rate between £8.30 to £10.80 depending on the Taxi Rate which is dependent on what time you are travelling at and the subsidy rates set by your borough. This means that if you are travelling at an unsocial time then the subsidy rate will normally be at the maximum rate to offset the increased charge of travelling at an unsocial hour. There is also a minimum charge of 2.50 per journey which is about equivalent to the run in time allowed for Taxis on the scheme. There are currently about 6,000 vehicles operating on the scheme via ComCabs London Taxis and City Fleet. Over the last few years private hire vehicles have been introduced to the scheme in order to increase the availability of Taxis in the outer London Boroughs with now nearly 20% of all Taxi Card journeys being done by private hire vehicles. Taxi journeys via private hire vehicles are generally cheaper than London Taxis as the charge is totally dependant on the distance travelled and not affected by how long a journey takes. 

Both extracts illustrate amply how branch meetings are as informative as possible and through the recounting of experiences such as Richard Freeman and the users of the Taxi card scheme, people can overcome all sorts of difficulties.  

Thanks to the Stirling efforts of both Ted Herbert, Valerie Clark and all the committee, in organising each Branch meeting they strenuously work towards keeping the interest and relevance of everyday subjects in the forefront of people’s minds so that attending such meetings is relevant.

What of the future?

The future looks fruitful despite some developments which have manifested themselves recently.  We have Lord Chris Holmes to look forward to on 2nd September from 17.15 until 20.30 hrs. hopefully and I would advise anybody who is a member of NFBUK to visit London on the last Wednesday in the month and to come along to the RNIB in Judd Street for 18.30 if they would like to share in the abundance of informative information obtained at these meetings.

How do I know?

I was until this year Chairman of the London Branch of NFBUK and am still a regular attendant at these meetings.

Letter from Mary Rasmussen to The Editor Aberdeen Press and Journal:

Dear Mr Bates,

Over two thousand  people live in Aberdeenshire with sight loss, and someone starts to lose their sight every fifteen minute in Britain. Our streets remain a daily obstacle course.

New research by the Royal National Institute of Blind People (RNIB) has highlighted the growing problem of dangerous street crossings and street obstacles; bollards, advertising boards, bins, and cars parked on pavements, which are preventing many people with sight loss from getting out and about.

Walking on Broomhill Road between Gray Street and Salisbury Terrace in the city today, bin day, caused myself and my guide dog a great deal of stress as we had to weave through cars on the pavement, wheelie bins and tree roots - no simple matter!  
My feeling is that people with sight loss should be able to walk to the shops, see friends or visit the doctor’s in the same
way as everyone else.

Survey results published in RNIB's 'Who put that there' report revealed that a third of blind and partially sighted people across the UK had injured themselves when walking around their local areas. Overall, 95% of people said that they had collided with an obstacle.

It would really help if Aberdeen City Council would develop a ‘street charter’ that puts a clear highway policy at the heart of their local decision making and  consult with people with sight loss to review their policies in relation to common obstacles facing blind and partially sighted people.

Making these simple changes will not only help people with sight loss, but also those in wheelchairs, people with prams and anyone who experiences mobility issues.

Yours sincerely,
Mrs Mary Rasmussen
Note: This letter could be easily amended and sent to your local newspaper.

Aids and adaptations:
Jane Payne
I’m sure some members have experienced the joys of audio description, which makes us realise how much detail we missed before it was available.  However, I’ve had a couple of slightly embarrassing experiences where people have complained that they were being put off by being able to hear the voice from my headset, particularly in quiet passages.  I have pretty good hearing so don’t need the volume up unreasonably but I’m wondering if anyone else has had this problem and if so, maybe we should encourage theatres to keep audio description customers near the front as in both cases when I was complained at it was someone sitting in front of me.  Sitting at the front also gives those of us with useful vision the best chance of seeing the actors on the stage.

 

On Tuesday last we saw “The Elephant Man” which tells the true and very moving story of Joseph Merrick who lived in the 19th century.  I’m well aware that most of us are positive about our sight problems rather than self-pitying but this story makes it clear that, as my mother used to say, “You can always look around and see someone worse off than yourself!” The A D was done by Vocaleyes and they cover theatres around various parts of the UK so, if any members have the opportunity I would thoroughly recommend this play.

 

Note:  Tell us your experiences of audio description services and, like Jane, you can be a bit of a theatre critic at the same time.  
How to make Windows easier to use for people with poor vision:

Jack Schofield Thursday 2nd July 2015 The Guardian.

George struggles with fonts on small laptops and so wants a portable with a big screen. But he can make Windows texts easier to read on a machine of any size …
“I work for a university and do quite a lot of travelling. I need reading glasses for small fonts, and consequently struggle with small laptop screens. I would like a large-screen laptop and wonder if you could recommend one. My priorities are a large good-quality screen and portability. George.”
You are correct in thinking that if you display the same image on a bigger screen, everything will look bigger, though it won’t be quite as sharp. (There will be fewer pixels per inch.) Unfortunately, the bigger the screen, the less portable the laptop.
Happily, there are several ways to make Windows laptop screens more readable – see below. All of them can be used with screens of all sizes. Try them on laptops around your home or university to see if you really need a bigger screen. Do the experiments under new accounts, so your changes won’t affect anybody else. You can delete the test accounts when you have finished.
Hardware choices:
The biggest normal laptops have 17.3in screens, and are not very portable. The HP Pavilion 17-f254na (£449) and Dell Inspiron 17 5000 Series (£514.80) are reasonably-priced options – both have 1600 x 900 pixel screens – but I’d go for the HP Envy 17-k251na (£799.95), which has a 1920 x 1080 screen. I’d still recommend against travelling with anything that big, unless it only has to be transported from the boot of a car to a desk.
Fortunately, there are plenty of portable Windows laptops with screens from 13.3in to 15.6in. The 13.3in models are generally designed for mobile use while the 15.6in ones are not. I think a 14in screen could be an attractive compromise between size and portability. The Lenovo U330 Ultrabook (£599.95) might be a good option. The Lenovo Flex 2 (£349.99 with 500GB or £379.85 with 1TB) is a cheaper but less robust alternative. Both have 14in 1366 x 768 screens. There are lots of alternatives if you shop around.
If you feel you need a bigger 15.6in laptop with a 1366 x 768 screen, the hundreds of options include the Asus X555LA (£469.11), and the Acer Aspire V3-572PG (£599.99). But the HP Envy 15-k250na (£649.95) might be worth a look, even though the screen resolution is 1920 x 1080.

Nowadays, most PCs on sale run Windows 8.1, though Windows 7 may offer more control for users with poor vision and other disabilities. However, it should be worth upgrading to Windows 10.
Screen resolution and scaling:
The most common screen resolution on Windows laptops is 1366 x 768 pixels. In theory, you could buy a better (very high resolution) screen and set it to a lower resolution, but this doesn’t work well. LCDs work best at their “native” resolution. Other resolutions can result in fuzzier text, which is harder to read.
Also, a higher-resolution screen should make everything look sharper. However, this depends on programs being able to stretch or “scale” to fit. Apple’s iPad does this better than anything else I know. But while things are improving, Windows and quite a few Windows programs still don’t scale that well.

Either way, you can still make Windows’ elements bigger by using its built-in scaling. To do this, right click on the desktop background in Windows 7 and choose “Screen resolution” from the menu. Next, click on the text that says “Make text or other items larger or smaller”. This brings up a screen that lets you set scaling. Typical options are smaller - 100% (default); medium - 125%; and larger - 150%. Set the one you like best. In Windows 8.1, right-click and select “Personalise” and then “Display”.
Zooming:
Another good way to make text larger or smaller is to use the Control key with the plus and minus keys – or hold down the CTRL key and use a mouse’s scroll wheel to get the same effect. This very useful feature is common in web browsers and some related programs. It’s not a standard feature in Windows.

Microsoft Word and other programs also have their own zoom controls. You can type in a magnification factor, such as 127%, to make text look larger, or use a slide control. Optical zooming is easy if you don’t have to reflow the content to fit the screen.

You can also zoom text using Windows’ built-in magnifier. Run it by hitting WinKey+ or by typing mag into Windows 7’s Start menu or the Windows 8.x Start screen. The Windows 7 Magnifier is more convenient as a rectangular magnifying glass that follows the cursor. You can also dock it to one of the four sides of your screen. The Windows 8.x Magnifier is different enough to confuse people: the whole screen becomes a magnified version of a much larger desktop. (In the default 200% Magnifier view, your Windows 8 screen becomes four times as big, but you can only see a quarter of it at once.)

Of course, in Windows 8 you can use “pinch to zoom” with a touch screen, and you can add even more features with TouchZoomDesktop (which I have not tried myself).
Many touchpads offer multi-touch zooming, too. You can enable or disable these features via the mouse or touchpad utility in the taskbar’s notification area, or in the control panel. You can find the settings by typing mouse into Windows 7’s start menu or the Windows 8.x start screen.
If you get stuck, Windows has an Ease of Access Center, summoned by WinKey-U in both Windows 7 and 8. This provides Magnifier, Narrator (screen reader), on-screen keyboard and High Contrast controls. Microsoft also has a help page for Accessibility in Windows 7 and a Guide for Individuals with Vision Impairments in Windows 8.
Tougher problems:
For users with very poor vision, AiSquared offers ZoomText, which is sold by a number of European dealers, including Sight & Sound Technology. It costs £375. Dolphin offers the rival SuperNova Magnifier, “from £295”.

There are many other add-ons and utilities for people who are more than just a bit short-sighted, but in these cases, it’s best to get professional advice. For UK readers, the RNIB is the obvious place to start, and it has a helpline on 0303 123 9999.

Note:  Yes, I know, it fair does your head in!!!
'I’m not blind drunk at Glastonbury...just blind!' - meet the woman who still loves going to festivals: 

Lyndsey Gilmour 

Jill Barkley gave me permission to reproduce this article from The Mirror on 28th June.

When Jill Barkley, 38, from Glasgow lost her sight 19 years ago, she was determined to keep going to the festivals she loved. She tells us what it’s like being caked in mud and raving in front of the stage when you can’t see a thing… 

[image: image2.jpg]



Picture: Jill Barkley lost her sight as a result of diabetes at the age of nineteen 

Watching Kylie Minogue and Paul Weller at T In The Park, I didn’t think life could get better. I was 16, at my first festival with school friends and the atmosphere was electric. I knew then it would be the first of many, and I was right.
Since then I’ve danced around to acts like Jay Z and Metallica at Glastonbury, and every year you’ll find me right up by the main stage if I’m lucky enough to get a good spot. Except, these days I can’t actually see the performers – not that it’s any less fun.

 

When I was 19, working as an au pair in Switzerland, I was watching a New Year’s Eve fireworks display when a black spidery blob suddenly appeared in my left eye with a stabbing pain. It was the first sign I was going blind.
Diagnosed with Type 1 diabetes when I was a baby, there was always a possibility I could get diabetic retinopathy, but back then there weren’t the routine check-ups that picked it up early. As far as I knew, it was something that affected old people. Not someone like me, with their whole life ahead of them.
The next six months were fraught. Back home the following February, the family doctor referred me to an eye specialist and I started having laser treatment immediately. It was unbearably painful having these beams projected straight onto my eyeball, but I had no choice.
Then things took a frightening turn when one morning a couple of weeks later Mum woke me up with a cup of tea. Because Dad worked away a lot, she’d often check in on me in the night and we’d have midnight feasts, so I asked her to put the light on. She dropped the cup in shock because it was broad daylight. All I could see was blackness.
Terrified as I was, I presumed I’d recover, so I continued having operations and travelled all over Europe by train and boat (I couldn’t fly due to the pressure in my eyes) and saw the best doctors in the world.
A glimmer of hope came when the tiniest amount of vision temporarily returned. But when I went right up to the mirror and all I could see was a girl bloated from steroids, hair falling out, no eyelashes and bloodshot eyes, I was devastated. That’s the last image I have of myself.
Mum, ever the optimist, used to say to me and my sister: "When you feel your worst, look your best," so we sat down and I practiced putting on make-up by feeling my way around. It was the first task I learned.
Accepting the worst:
Some days I felt positive, other days I felt scared and isolated. I’d often curl up in a kitchen chair sobbing. It broke Mum’s heart as she felt so helpless, and I hated that more than anything. She’d have swapped places in an instant, but she couldn’t, so the quest for a miracle continued.
Eventually, after one last unsuccessful trip to Switzerland, I decided to accept my fate. In some ways it was a relief, I could get on with my life and its new challenges. Because of my diabetes, I’ve always had to be independent and responsible for my health, so I knew I’d adjust. What was much harder to deal with was when Mum died five years ago.
It was Mum who saw an ad for a local hospital radio station and encouraged me to get in touch. They took me on as a DJ and I loved it. It was just what I needed. 

It gave me the confidence to pursue a degree in Media and eventually I got a job as a presenter at Insight Radio, Europe’s first station for blind and partially sighted people. I’ve been doing it for 11 years now, and one of the perks is going to festivals to review the performances and interview the acts. 

Festival fiend:
Wading through mud that’s up to your knees when you can’t see what’s in front of you and you have people bashing you from every direction might sound like hell, but I love it. I get no bigger buzz than when I step out of the taxi and feel the grass beneath my feet before I slip on my wellies. The hum of music, the crowds, the roaring fun fair hitting you from all sides – that’s when I know I’ve arrived. And, of course there are the smells: sweet doughnuts followed by Lebanese spices mixed with fish and chips.

Glastonbury is my favourite festival, as it has such a friendly atmosphere. But it’s also the most packed. The argy-bargy bothers my husband Ian more than me. He’ll hold me protectively as the crowds sweep us along, but I’m like, "It’s fine, babe, we’re at a festival, we’re going to get pushed."

I don’t even mind the bad weather. Usually, I won’t leave the house if it’s drizzling, but at festivals I embrace it. The wind can be annoying, though. It can affect the sound quality of the bands if it’s blown off course – being dependent on my non-visual senses means I notice these things a lot more.

This weekend we’re glamping at Glastonbury for the first time. Ian and I got married in March and it was a wedding present.

As long as I have lots of clothes to layer up with, baby wipes, cordless straighteners, my medication and my make-up bag, I’m sorted. Going to the toilet can be interesting, I normally go with a girlfriend, but when people have seen me fumbling up the steps, or feeling for a handle on my own, they’ve thought I was drunk.
"You’ve had a few!" they’ll say, and then get embarrassed when I tell them I’m blind and ask for help. They’re apologetic, but they needn’t be. I say it’s a compliment. How are they meant to know if I don’t have a stick or a guide dog?
We shared a pint with Guy Garvey, the lead singer of Elbow, in the hospitality area once – we were the only ones there, so he asked to join us. I was beside myself, I’m a huge fan, so Ian had to subtly tell me he was coming over.
I’ve met all kinds of cool people, but Florence Welch from Florence + The Machine was brilliant. When I asked her for a picture she put her arms round me and I said: "This is great, everyone will think we’re friends," and she said: "We are friends, darling" and proceeded to hug me every time we bumped into one another.

I’ve been going to Glastonbury for eight years. I’ve got right up to the front – touching distance – to watch acts. I say ‘watch’ out of habit, but I do have a very visual memory. It helps I’ve experienced festivals sighted and blind.
At Glastonbury you see all ages from babies to 70 year olds. That’ll be me one day…

Note: Well, all you Pop Pickers and Ravers out there, let us have your story.
Blindness and diabetes: the facts

Diabetic retinopathy is the main sight loss condition associated with diabetes. It happens when diabetes causes damage to the blood vessels at the back of your eye.
Once damaged, they can become leaky, causing problems with blood supply. This can cause new blood vessels to grow, but they are fragile and can bleed and get blocked easily. If left untreated, this can cause serious sight problems quite quickly.

Matthew Athey, RNIB’s Eye Health Information Manager, explains: "To reduce the risk of these problems causing sight loss, it’s important people with diabetes go to their yearly dilated retinal screening test, where their pupils are dilated and a picture is taken of the back of the eye. The doctors know what the changes to the blood vessels look like in the very early stages, so if they see these changes, they’re able to treat it with laser to prevent loss of sight. 
"Looking after your diabetes and blood sugar levels, making sure your blood pressure isn’t too high, maintaining a healthy weight and not smoking are all important for reducing the risk of people with diabetes developing diabetic retinopathy.
"Even if you don’t have diabetes, regular eye tests are important. They can often pick up the first signs of an eye condition before you notice any changes in your vision. This can lead to you getting vital treatment at the right time, which could save your sight."
For more about diabetic retinopathy, other eye conditions and looking after your eyes, visit Rnib.org.uk/eye-health 

If you, or someone you know, has a sight problem, RNIB can help. Call the RNIB Helpline on 0303 123 9999 or visit Rnib.org.uk
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and letters coming in for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”  The deadline for submitting pieces for the September 2015 issue is Tuesday 8th September.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.
NFBUK 
Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, WF1 1JG
Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   
www.nfbuk.org 
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
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Foreword

How would you react if you didn’t feel safe walking to the local shop, taking your dog for a walk or visiting friends nearby? How would it affect your mental health and physical wellbeing?

“I could show you the bottom of my legs. I have a fair amount of bruising, cuts, and old scars from walking into advertising boards.”

Unfortunately people with sight loss face challenges getting around their local area every day. Over two million people live with sight loss, and with someone starting to lose their sight every fifteen minutes this number is set to rise to four million by 2050. Instead of our streets becoming more accessible, they remain a daily obstacle course for those who are blind or partially sighted.

Getting to the GP surgery, shops or accessing local services can be like running the gauntlet, with increased fear, anxiety and a real risk of injury.

In a recent survey conducted by RNIB, a third of people said they had been injured during a three month period when walking around their local area. Some people even said they were so intimidated by the risks outside they ended up staying at home and becoming isolated. This is simply not good enough.

People who don’t experience sight loss take for granted being able to step into the road if there is a car parked on the pavement, dodge the advertising boards (a-boards) littering the high street, and cross the road safely when the cars stop and the red man turns green. We all want to make our streets safer for pedestrians, but removing crossings, kerbs and tactile paving can have a devastating impact on someone with sight loss. And on bin day, narrow pavements can end up being a dangerous assault course.

“Often with cars parked on pavements, I can’t squeeze past. To get round, I have to go into the road.”

We at RNIB know it’s impossible for streets to always be obstacle free, but we also know that individuals, decision makers and organisations are missing real opportunities to make our streets accessible. We want decision makers to understand how blind and partially sighted people – including those with some existing vision, as well as guide dogs and cane users – navigate the street environment. It’s crucial people in a position of influence are aware of the aids and adaptations that help someone with sight loss get around. This understanding could really help tackle one of the biggest barriers facing blind and partially sighted people today.

We believe the most effective way to implement the changes needed is to engage with local blind and partially sighted residents, creating a clear set of policies and practices which are informed, shaped and delivered by those who have sight loss.

If government and local authorities truly want to enable blind and partially sighted people to fulfil their potential, as the Office of Disability Issues (ODI) state that they should be, then they need to ensure that this starts with a street environment that isn’t a fundamental barrier to their progress and independence.

Fazilet Hadi

RNIB Managing Director, Engagement

Executive summary

This report sets out evidence which demonstrates how unsafe local neighbourhoods and the street environment can be for those with sight loss. To help shape our report and findings we carried out a survey of blind and partially sighted people, alongside investigating some of the policies and procedures local authorities currently have in place to shape the built environment [1].

Blind and partially sighted people told us that, on a day to day basis, they face the following problems when out and about:

· Street obstacles, both permanent and temporary, injuring blind and partially sighted people, sometimes seriously – such as bollards, advertising boards (a-boards), bins, cars parked on pavements and street furniture.

· Dangerous roads which do not have adequate, safe or accessible pedestrian crossings.

· Developments that remove kerbs and crossing points making an area more difficult for blind and partially sighted people to walk around – including developments sometimes called shared space or shared surfaces.

Challenges are also faced in the way local authorities communicate information affecting the street environment to blind and partially sighted residents, including:

· Local authorities making decisions which impact on the street environment, without understanding the mobility needs of someone living with sight loss.

· Communication from local authorities being issued on inaccessible posters or notices.

· Consultations that are promoted and issued using inaccessible formats, alongside local authorities failing to involve and engage people with sight loss.

· A postcode lottery approach to policy and decision making by those who have an impact on the design and enforcement of the street environment.

RNIB is calling for three key changes:

1. The government to review 2005 guidance called “Inclusive mobility: a guide to best practice on access to pedestrian and transport infrastructure”. We want provisions to be strengthened around highway obstructions, and reinforcing existing legislation around the use of tactile paving, kerbs and crossings.

2. Local authorities to engage with local blind and partially sighted people to develop a street charter that puts a clear highway policy at the heart of their local decision making.

3. Local authorities to review their policies in relation to the six most common obstacles (parking on pavements, a-boards, inaccessible crossings, bins and recycling boxes on pavements, street furniture, and developments that include shared space) facing blind and partially sighted people.

What we know

To help inform and shape this RNIB report we carried out freedom of information requests of all English local authorities, and conducted a survey of blind and partially sighted people [2]. Over 500 people responded and this is what they told us:

Street obstacles and the problems

· 95 per cent of blind and partially sighted people have collided with an obstacle in their local neighbourhood over a three month period.

· Nearly a third of those were injured, yet less than one percent claimed compensation for injuries.

· The most common obstacles collided with are:

· cars parked on pavements (70 per cent )

· bins of all kinds (64 per cent)

· permanent and temporary street furniture (59 per cent and 55 per cent)

· advertising boards (49 per cent).

· No local authority monitored how many blind and partially sighted people were being injured.

Keith’s experience (South East)

“I am 70 years old and registered blind. I recently fell over an a-board placed directly outside a local grocery shop. As a result I sprained both wrists and have had to have painkillers and inflammation gel from the doctor. Even now, when I use my long cane, if it jars against an obstacle in my path it causes me a lot of pain. I am also worried about whether I have sustained any long term damage as I am a keen musician. I contacted the district council, county council and the police, to complain about the a-board but no-one was interested. They either said it was nothing to do with them, or that it was the grocer’s responsibility.”

RNIB has since found out that the local authority informally licenses a-boards, ie they allow the use of a-boards if certain conditions are met, but do not seem to check compliance with these conditions. 

One of the conditions is that any a-board is placed on the building line, even though many blind people navigate using the building line. Another is that the advertiser must have public liability insurance in place. Unfortunately it seems that the grocer in question didn’t have this.

These experiences are all too common and the impact on blind and partially sighted people cannot be underestimated. It’s hard to show the massive impact these issues have for those living with sight loss but the following snap shot should give some insight into the everyday experiences:

“I could show you the bottom of my legs. I have a fair amount of bruising, cuts, and old scars from walking into advertising boards. One day, somebody had knocked down a metal a-board and it was lying on the floor with its legs poking into the air. I walked straight into the upturned leg, which was very painful.” Bob, North East
“Often with cars parked on pavements, I can’t squeeze past. To get round, I have to go into the road around the car. On busy, main roads this can be quite scary.” Sarah, East Midlands
“I live near a market town, with a small high street. On one

Saturday, my husband and I counted 34 a-boards on the streets. One shop had three a-boards outside. Street furniture is also a big problem, our town has chairs, hanging baskets and tubs of flowers on the pavements. I’m sure it looks very attractive to people on a nice sunny day, but it’s very difficult for me as I bump into them. I’ve also bumped into bins on the pavements which can be quite painful.” Judith, North East
“On rubbish collection day bins are often left at funny angles on the street, or in the middle of pavement. With bins on one side and cars parked on the other, there is barely any space to get round the pavement. I often end up in the middle of the road.” Hazel, North East
“Bins are a big problem. When the rubbish bins are collected they are left out on the pavements, this makes it harder for me to walk around. The pavements aren’t wide enough to get round if there is a bin on them as well. I have hurt myself so many times. I have fallen over and I have scraped my arm or my knee on the bins. I sometimes get abuse from people down my street, because when I knock into the bins they sometimes fall over and damage the cars.” Mohammed, London
Crossings and the problems

· 55 per cent of blind and partially sighted people said their local roads were either not very safe or unsafe.

· 40 per cent of people without sight loss also said their local roads were either not very safe or unsafe.

· 74 per cent of blind and partially sighted people said that there was a need for more pedestrian crossings in their area.

· 67 per cent face the inconvenience of having to take longer journeys in order to cross roads at safe pedestrian crossings.

· Only 17 per cent of pelican crossings were completely accessible with tactile paving, rotating cones and audible beeps in place.

· Around half of local authorities couldn’t even provide information about the accessibility of the crossings they manage.

Joyce’s experience (North East)

Joyce was registered blind six years ago, and has problems with the local crossings in her area:

“I have some peripheral vision, and can walk around using a cane in daylight. Unfortunately I can’t go out at night at all as I just can’t see anything. In my town I only have one crossing with a cone on. I constantly ring the council as the audible signals often don’t work.

In order to cross the road safely, I need to hear the sound from the other side of the road. Hearing the sound on the opposite side of the road, helps me walk in a straight line, I walk towards the noise. If this isn’t working, it’s a big problem. I often have to plan my route, I can’t be spontaneous. I don’t let it stop me going out though, because if I stopped going out I’d never go out again.”

Rose’s experience (South West)

Local campaigner Rose was successful at getting a crossing installed:

“We have quite good crossings locally now, but it hasn’t always been like this. There used to be a zebra crossing near my house, but it had a place to stop in the middle. For me, it was like being in a cage. It’s a busy main road, so the problem was when I was in the middle, the traffic behind me started moving and I couldn’t hear what was happening in front of me. Unfortunately I had no choice, I had to use it. It was the only crossing on the way to town and the bus stop.

I decided to lobby the council, and neighbours. I went to council meetings, explaining why it was important. I did a petition and submitted it as evidence. The campaign took about four years but now we have an accessible crossing. It’s lovely to press the button, and know I can cross safely.”

New developments (including town centres and shared spaces) and the problems

We all want to make our streets safer for pedestrians, but many people may not realise that removing crossings, kerbs and tactile paving can have a devastating impact.

· Over half of blind and partially sighted people reported that recent building developments in their area had made it either a little harder, or much harder, for them to get about.

· Many couldn’t avoid using these areas, but 40 per cent were either using the area less or avoiding it altogether.

· Two thirds had not been consulted about these changes to their neighbourhoods. This is consistent with reports from local authorities with none being able to provide figures on how many accessible versions of planning information, like consultations, had been provided to blind and partially sighted people.

· Few local authorities provided evidence of robust consultation policies for planning and highway disruptions.

Mohammed’s experience (London)

“In my area we have floating bus stops. This is where they have introduced cycle lanes that continue straight forward even when a bus is at the stop. So the bus pulls in away from the kerb, and you walk across the cycle lane. I don’t know where they got the idea, but they are becoming very popular in London. I find it a nightmare when I’m on my own. I worry I could easily be hit by a cyclist.”

Anne’s experience (North West)

“I was born blind. I can see light and dark but I don’t see any other useful clues such as steps or obstacles. I have a guide dog who works with me to navigate the streets.

We don’t have shared space in my area yet, but the council looked at introducing one. To be prepared, I went to look at one in a nearby town. Shared space seems to work on the drivers and pedestrians making eye contact and signalling who will make the first move. But I can’t make eye contact or see what a driver is intending to do. Even if drivers are really attentive, it makes me very vulnerable.

My guide dog had no idea what to do. He normally gives me some direction, but he needs markings like kerbs so he knows which bit is the road and which bit is the pavement. When we cross a road he needs the kerb to govern where the crossing point is. You can’t direct your dog, there are no landmarks, it’s just a massive square. You can’t judge where you are. My dog was so confused he just stopped moving. I know many of my friends who are blind or partially sighted say these spaces are no-go areas for them.”

The law

There is a significant amount of legislation, regulations and guidance which are relevant to blind and partially sighted people’s access to the street environment.

Keeping the streets clear

Under the Highways Act 1980 it is the duty of the highway authority to assert and protect the rights of the public to use and enjoy the highway (the term highway in this instance includes pavements). They also have a duty to prevent obstruction to the highway (again this means keeping pavements clear).

It is a criminal offence under the Highways Act (and the Town and Police Clauses Act) to wilfully obstruct free passage along the highway, and to deposit anything on the highway which causes an interruption to, or obstruction of, the highway.

So streets should be kept clear of obstacles and clutter, enabling people to walk along them without any problems.

The Equality Act

The Equality Act 2010 makes it unlawful for public authorities, including highways authorities, to discriminate in the exercise of a public function.

They also have a duty to make reasonable adjustments including changing practices, policies and procedures which have the effect of discriminating; and to take reasonable steps to enable disabled people to avoid substantial disadvantages caused by physical features. The Act also requires local authorities to provide information that is accessible for everyone.

Inclusive mobility

In November 2005 the Department of Transport published “Inclusive mobility – a guide to best practice on access to the pedestrian and transport infrastructure”. The aim of this guidance was to provide advice on best practice to assist professionals working in this field, and enable them to meet their responsibilities under the Disability Discrimination Act 1995 (DDA) (now the Equality Act). There is much in it for Highways Authorities to note. For example:

“Apart from roadworks and scaffolding, there are many other, sometimes temporary, obstructions that can cause problems for disabled people, particularly those with visual impairments. A-frame advertisement boards placed outside shops, ladders, overhanging tree branches, dustbins, vehicles and bicycles parked on pavements are all potential hazards.

Wherever feasible, obstructions of this kind should be kept to a minimum and should not encroach on the clear space (horizontal and vertical) needed to provide safe passage for pedestrians.”

Under the Equality Act Public Sector Equality Duty (PSED), public authorities, including highways authorities, are also required to have due regard to the need to eliminate discrimination under the Equality Act and, in order to advance the equality of opportunity between disabled and non disabled people. This means anyone responsible for looking after the street environment has a responsibility to eliminate and tackle problems that make a highway inaccessible for those with a disability. It is simply not an option to leave things as they are.

So if the law is clear, what’s the problem?

It’s clear to see that there are many existing laws which should protect the rights of blind and partially sighted people, enabling them to access their local environments, and help have a say in how they are altered. However, our research shows that most local authorities do not fully appreciate the impact their street and highway policies have on blind and partially sighted people. We believe, to meet their Equality Act requirements, local authorities should have a far better understanding of how their policies detrimentally affect blind and partially sighted people. They should consider what steps need to be taken to advance equality of opportunity for people living with sight loss.

Our freedom of information request discovered:

· There is a lack of formal processes for measuring the impact of policies on disabled people. This means local authorities do not know when they are making the street environment worse for blind and partially sighted people. As a result local authorities are missing out on expert advice and assistance to make streets more accessible.

· There is a failure to provide accessible information about building and street developments. This means that blind and partially sighted people are unaware of changes being proposed, and are denied the right to object or ask for disability access to be considered.

For example, we asked local authorities how they consulted with blind and partially sighted people about major planning developments. RNIB received responses like this:

“The council do not specifically consult any blind or partially sighted ‘group’. There is an expectation that designers of schemes will take into account the requirements of the blind and partially sighted.” A North West council
“All applications are published on our website and a site notice is displayed on site for minor and major developments. This notice is printed on yellow paper with black writing.” A South East council
There seems to be a complete lack of understanding from some local authorities about the barriers blind and partially sighted people face when accessing standard information, such as site notices, leaflets or websites.

On a positive note, some local authorities did have good mechanisms for consulting with, and involving, disabled people. These included working with local access groups and other disability and sight loss organisations. These local authorities provided us with examples of how working in partnership had helped them make changes and improve disability access.

Conclusion: RNIB calls for three key changes

The day to day experiences, survey results and freedom of information findings all indicate the scale and nature of the problems faced by blind and partially sighted people. We are calling for three changes which we believe will have a significant and long term impact on making streets more accessible.

1. 
The government to review 2005 guidance called “Inclusive mobility: a guide to best practice on access to pedestrian and transport infrastructure”. We want provisions to be strengthened around highway obstructions, and existing 
legislation around the use of 
tactile paving, kerbs and crossings to be reinforced.

Guidance that was introduced by the Department for 
Transport ten years ago needs to be reviewed and 
strengthened. We know existing regulations around advertising boards (a-boards) and parking on pavements are 
not producing the desired results. We also know there is a 
growth in new types of development such as shared spaces, 
which have had a disproportionate impact on blind and 
partially sighted people. These phenomena need to be 
addressed. Strengthened and improved guidance will send a 
clear signal to local authorities about what is, and what is 
not, acceptable.

2. 
Local authorities to engage with local blind and partially 
sighted people to develop a street charter that puts a 
clear highway policy at the heart of their local decision 
making.

Local authorities have a duty to consult with residents but we 
know
in many cases the most common engagement tools 
and techniques do not allow blind and partially sighted 
people to get involved. This is especially true when it comes   
to the built environment and issues to do with the highway. A 
charter that is developed in partnership with blind and 
partially sighted people will enable decision making to be 
more informed and more responsive to the needs of blind 
and partially sighted people. The charter needs to be flexible 
enough to take into account the local geography, 
characteristics and features of an area, but shaped with the 
understanding of people who rely upon tactile crossings, 
kerbs and use navigation aids such as canes and guide 
dogs. Only this sort of engagement will empower residents 
and help tackle some of the injuries, anxiety and isolation 
that blind and partially sighted people face on a day to day basis.

3. 
Local authorities to review their policies in relation to the six most common obstacles facing blind and partially sighted people.

The six most common obstacles to independent and safe movement are parking on pavements, a-boards, inaccessible crossings, bins and recycling boxes on pavements, street furniture, and developments that include shared space 
without kerbs, tactile paving and safe crossing points. Those 
who have an impact on the design and enforcement of the 
street environment in relation to those six issues, are having 
a negative impact on blind and partially sighted people.

Local authorities cannot make informed decisions on the built environment unless they understand the impact of these obstacles on people with sight loss, and many local authority staff, residents and businesses are confused by the current lack of consistency on these issues. There needs to be clear policies that are available and accessible to all. These policy statements would help inform decision making at a local level, as well as starting to address some of the inequality resulting from different local authorities taking alternative 
approaches to some of the most common problems.

If these three changes are delivered at a national and local level we will see decision makers better informed, and hopefully policy that will take into account the impact everyday obstructions have on those with sight loss.

Where circumstances are appropriate RNIB is calling for a world where pavements are clear of advertising boards and parked cars; crossings are accessible with rotating cones, audible beeps and the correct tactile paving; local authorities work with waste collection staff to keep bins and recycling boxes off pavements as much possible; and finally any new developments have kerbs, safe crossing points and tactile paving. These changes will be a step toward making our streets accessible and fewer blind and partially sighted people saying “Who put that there!”.
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issued on 29 April, 106 local authorities provided us with 
answers.

Appendix

RNIB has received an increasing number of complaints from blind and partially sighted people about how dangerous and difficult it is to get around their local neighbourhoods and town centres. As a result, we ran a survey from 17 May to 1 September 2014, on the street environment, which over 500 people with sight loss completed. The survey has given us vital evidence on just how the current street environment impacts on blind and partially sighted people’s lives. Just walking to the shops or to the bus stop to get to work is a “daily assault course” of risks for the hundreds of thousands of people living with sight loss in the UK.

Over the last year, as well as running the survey, we have met with blind and partially sighted people at forums and workshops across England to discuss these issues. We also held a number of teleconferences with our campaigners asking them to share their experience of getting around, and campaigning for change.

Alongside this, we made a freedom of information request (FOI), asking local authorities in England a number of questions about their policies which have a direct effect on how blind and partially sighted people get around on foot. We found that there was little consistency in approach to these issues across England. Crucially, we discovered a complete lack of understanding on how to engage with blind and partially sighted people about these important “built environment” issues. In the last five years, it appears that no local authorities have provided information about planning consultation or decisions in accessible formats such as large print, email or braille.

To accompany our findings, during the autumn of 2014, we ran a survey aimed at those without sight loss. The vast majority of those who completed the survey shared the same concerns as those with sight loss regarding street clutter, dangerous roads and new developments.
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